
Minutes – Virtual Meeting
San Fernando Valley Service Council Regular Meeting

Wednesday, January 6, 2021
6:30 PM

Meeting video archived at metro.net/about/board/board-directors-meetings-audio-archive/

Called to Order at 6:31 PM
Council Members:
David Perry, Chair
Carla Canales Cortez, Vice Chair
Leslie Aguirre
Robert Gonzales
Perri Sloane Goodman
Jess Talamantes
Dennis Washburn
Donald Weissman

Officers:
Dolores Ramos, Chief Administrative Analyst
Joe Forgiarini, Senior Director, Service Performance &
Analysis
Israel Marin, Principal Transportation Planner
Tito Corona, Community Relations Manager
Albert Kuan, Transportation Associate

For Metro information in English, please call the following phone number: 213-922-1282.

Para más información de Metro en español, por favor llame al número que aparece a continuación: 213-922-
1282

Մետրոյի մասին հայերեն լեզվով տեղեկություններ ստանալու համար, խնդրում ենք զանգահարել այս 

հեռախոսահամարով՝ 323-466-3876

Для получения информации о Metro на русском языке, пожалуйста, позвоните по указанному ниже
телефонному номеру: 323-466-3876

需要都会运输局的（语言名称）资料, 请拨打以下电话号码: 323-466-3876

Metroに関する日本語での情報は、以下の電話番号でお問い合わせください：323-466-3876

สําหรับข้อมลูเกี�ยวกบัรถโดยสารเมโทรเป็นภาษา [ไทย] กรุณาติดต่อที�หมายเลขโทรศพัท์ด้านลา่ง: 323-466-3876

េដ�ម�ីនិ� យ� មួយអ�កបកែ�ប Metro��ក់ សូមទូរស័ព�� មេលខ 323.466.3876។

메트로(Metro) 정보를 [한국어]로 알아보시려면, 아래 번호로 전화하십시오: 323-466-3876

Để biết thông tin về Metro bằng tiếng Việt, vui lòng gọi số điện thoại dưới đây: 323-466-3876
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1. ROLL Called

2. APPROVED Minutes of November 4, 2020 Meeting, Councilmembers

3. RECEIVED Customer Experience Plan Overview, Aaron Weinstein, Executive Officer for Customer
Experience

Metro’s Customer Experience Plan prioritizes riders’ safety, time and comfort and is part of CEO
Phil Washington’s Vision 2028 Strategic Plan for Metro. The plan identifies various areas for
improvements including bus reliability, information accuracy, service stops, speed, personal
security, and cleanliness as part of its vision for better transportation for the region.

Chair Perry noted that the Customer Experience Plan encompasses an important layer of
customer experience that Metro’s Board of Directors has been focused on over last couple of
years, both at the Board and Committee levels. He noted that Mr. Weinstein and his staff team
were praised by the Board at their December 2020 meeting and suggested the Council read the
entire Customer Experience Plan and pointed out that a summary can be found in its last few
pages. He added that Board Director Barger was delighted to hear the project team’s forward-
thinking approach to dealing with issues relating to security and the homeless. Board Director
Barger also noted at the Board meeting noted that there is a large cost for the project and that it
is ambitious. He suggested that federal funds might be sought or that funding from the
Operations budget might be allocated to the project’s efforts once normalcy is achieved. He
reiterated his gratitude to Mr. Weinstein on behalf of the supervisor, the Council and himself.

Councilmember Washburn asked how the anticipated increase in COVID-19 and other
detrimental issues would affect the Plan’s security component 2020t. He expressed concern with
the plan for communicating with riders and asked how Metro will respond to COVID-19 in the
next 12 months, specifically for the San Fernando. Mr. Weinstein replied that the Plan was
developed in consideration of COVID-19’s impact on Metro. A survey of riders using Metro
during COVID-19 was conducted in May/June; former riders who no longer use Metro due to
COVID-19 were also surveyed. One of the survey questions asked whether riders prioritized face
coverings or social distancing when riding. The project team and other departments at Metro
have looked at different approaches to ensure that all riders use face coverings. They didn’t
consider any punitive approaches to be sensitive to community concerns. Instead the project
team took a positive approach by distributing face coverings to riders not possessing one. This
approach was effective in that around 50,000 face covering were distributed, and mask usage
amongst riders is now around 98%. Mr. Weinstein added that he has worked with Metro’s Service
Planning team to identify social distancing solutions, and noted that only 2% of bus runs exceed
the threshold load factor of 0.75 seated load on average, indicating that they are doing well in
terms of avoiding overcrowding.

Councilmember Washburn suggested that as the main mobility provider for the region, it might
be appropriate for Metro to support vaccine distribution by hosting vaccination sites at terminal
stations, especially in Downtown Los Angeles, as some poorer community members may not
know they are entitled to get vaccinated. He thinks that doing so would help improve Metro’s
image amongst riders and encourage former riders to return because it is becoming safer. Mr.
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Weinstein noted Councilmember Washburn’s suggestion and replied that he isn’t sure if that idea
has been explored by Metro, noting that it would require the cooperation of those distributing the
vaccine. Councilmember Washburn suggested that vaccinated riders could be given a Metro pin.

Councilmember Gonzales expressed support for Metro’s plan to place elevator attendants at
station elevators. He shared that he was once in charge of Metro’s Pershing Square Station and
mentioned that the station’s elevators are always “interesting”. He asked Mr. Weinstein to
confirm if was involved in a similar program for BART. Mr. Weinstein confirmed that he was
involved and added that the program targeted station elevators in San Francisco’s central
business district including elevators near Skid Row. Those elevators had constant issues with
puddles of urine, needles, and other off-putting items and substances. The program helped to
resolve those issues by contracting with a community-based organization, Urban Alchemy, that
helps train formerly incarcerated individuals and provides them with employment.

Councilmember Gonzales, asked if Metro, like BART, can work with community-based
organization to hire formerly incarcerated individuals. He suggested a local organization, Pit
Stop, which maintains public restrooms in downtown Los Angeles, including the one on the
street level of Pershing Square Station’s 5th St entrance. He does not know if the restroom
management contract with Pit Stop is with Metro or the City of Los Angeles. Mr. Weinstein
thanked Councilmember Gonzales and assured him that he would relay his suggestion to the
appropriate Metro staff and stated that a list of contract vendors would likely be put together.

Councilmember Talamantes asked how Metro can work with local municipalities to improve
those bus stops specifically included in Metro’s pilot projects, as a Burbank representative, he is
most interested in the multiple Metro bus stops in Burbank. Mr. Weinstein replied that he would
follow up with Councilmember Talamantes to schedule a meeting to discuss further. Mr.
Weinstein said that the facilities and amenities considered for bus stops include bus shelters,
trees providing shade, Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) accommodations, seating,
cleanliness, waste cans, and strategies to address homelessness. Councilmember Talamantes
replied that Burbank has been proactive in informing Metro about bus stops in Burbank that are
lacking amenities and need attention. Burbank has a dedicated department that evaluates city
facilities and determines what the needs are.

Mr. Weinstein noted that the San Fernando Service Council region is one of the locations Metro
is looking at for the bus stop pilot. Councilmember Talamantes commented that half of
Woodbury College is in Los Angeles, while the other half is in Burbank. He thanked Mr. Weinstein
and stated that he eagerly anticipates partnering with Metro on behalf of City of Burbank.

Councilmember Weissman expressed concern about funding for the Plan due to COVID-19 and
asked what would happen to the Plan’s proposals if the economic downturn caused by COVID-19
persists. He asked if Metro might hypothetically shelve the proposals or implement them at
different stages. He stated that while that law enforcement on Metro is provided by Los Angeles
Police Department (LAPD), Metro’s own security force, and Los Angeles County Sheriff’s
Department, law enforcement can’t be present at every train, bus, or station. He referenced the
proposal for ambassadors and asked if Metro’s would develop guidelines for how those
ambassadors would coordinate with Metro’s current law enforcement, where they would be
deployed, and how they would address homelessness issues. He expressed concern that both
teams would cross into each other’s area of responsibility and create confusion. Mr. Weinstein
noted that in response to the George Floyd protests calling for police reform, Metro’s Board of
Directors passed a motion to review how system security and law enforcement deals with issues
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they encounter on the system. Metro is currently forming a Citizens Advisory Committee to
advise the agency on such issues. Metro has also contacted all of its contractors and asked them
to agree to 10 different precepts mentioned in its “Vision Zero” plan in regard to law enforcement
reforms, and Metro’s System Security and Law Enforcement team (SSLE) is continuing that
conversation. Mr. Weinstein added that without funding, there will be no program. However,
funding can be obtained from Metro’s budget, or in some cases, from grants. His team is now
identifying funding opportunities. The first $5 million designated for the Customer Experience
Plan will come from Metro’s budget. Exceeding that $5 million, they will need to identify
additional funding sources.

An online comment was received from Ralf Quint stating: The free ride in case of a missed run or
pass-up is a joke, right? What are you doing if there are a dozen or more people waiting, as is
happening quite frequently? Just the other day this was the case with the 744 not showing up at
Van Nuys & Sherman Way at 8:23pm, with about 15 people waiting in the cold...

Councilmember Sloane Goodman commended Mr. Weinstein for creating the Customer
Experience Plan in such a short timeframe and noted the extensiveness of this work. Referencing
organizational and cultural change, she suggested that Metro to be mindful of contract lines and
expressed concern how they would be addressed and suggested having a separate conversation
for them. Mr. Weinstein thanked the Council for their praise and clarified that the Plan is a joint
effort with other Metro departments such as SSLE and Service Planning who are open to trying
new things. While he has encountered some obstacles, overall, other Metro departments have
been supportive. In regard to Metro’s contract services, he noted that there will be some
challenges but he is hopeful that his prior experience will help him work through them.

In response to the comments submitted by Mr. Quint, Mr. Weinstein replied that he doesn’t
think the number of riders waiting would be an impediment. He proposed having taxis pool
people in shared rides, although this might have to wait until after COVID-19 ebbs. He doesn’t
think doing so would be difficult, but added that a pilot program requires a project team to be
open to failure and trying new methods. Chair Perry added that the concept of pooled rides has
been tried in the region; Metrolink has a similar policy for service interruptions where riders can
be reimbursed for the cost of alternative transportation to reach their destination such as a
rideshare or taxi service.

4. RECEIVED FY21 Q3 Station Evaluation Program Update, Jorge Martinez, Transportation Planner

Metro’s Facilities Maintenance (FM) custodial services team continues to service all stations
twice daily and pressure wash each station at least once per week as part of its COVID-19
sanitization efforts. High touch-points such as TAP ticket vending machines, elevator buttons and
handrails are cleaned at least once daily. Some B/D Lines (Red/Purple) station entrances that
were formerly closed during COVID-19 have reopened, but partial station entrance closures are
still in place at Civic Center/Grand Park, Pershing Square, Westlake/MacArthur Park,
Vermont/Santa Monica, and Universal City/Studio City. As part of its quarterly evaluation of 30
stations looking at functionality, safety, and cleanliness, all 30 stations evaluated in Quarter 2 of
Fiscal Year 2021 (October 2020 – December 2020) were rated “Good to Very Good”. FM
continues to closely monitor, track, and enforce trouble tickets and it is coordinating with outside
cities and agencies to maintain property where Metro provides transportation service.
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Councilmember Canales Cortez praised the Station Evaluation Program team but expressed
concern with the overall positive ratings and asked if some findings might be weighted in the final
score, such as the shattered map case glass found at one stations as presented by Mr. Martinez.
She suggested that such a finding might be given more weight in the station’s overall evaluation
as a way to provide a more holistic or truer picture of the state of the station. Mr. Martinez replied
that the Station Evaluation Team references their established evaluation criteria that itemizes all
inspection points and provides a scale for their evaluation. He explained that stations are
evaluated for functionality, safety, and cleanliness, and that the severity of any issues found
during an inspection do affect station score. For example, the score of the station where the
shattered glass was found was reported for immediate resolution as a safety concern and the
finding did lower the overall score for that station. Data is collected via a customed tablet app
which records information on all of the evaluation criteria and forwards items that need
addressing directly to the Facilities Maintenance Help Desk to expedite resolution of issues or
areas of concern, whether they be related to safety or functionality. Councilmember Canales
Cortez asked if an issue identified during an inspection falls within a priority area of concern,
would be more heavily weighted in the calculation of the station’s score. Mr. Martinez replied that
the score reflects the overall state of the station rather than any of the individual criteria.
Councilmember Canales Cortes suggested that Metro compare its stations to the stations of its
counterparts in the region. She realizes that this wouldn’t be possible in Los Angeles County
where virtually every station is a Metro station, but she expressed curiosity how travelers from
both within and outside of Los Angeles County see Metro’s stations when they compare them to
those of other transit agencies outside the region. Mr. Martinez expanded that there are various
influencing factors that contribute to a station’s condition and evaluation such as whether it is
indoors or outdoors, the types of services it provides, and layout.

Councilmember Talamantes commended Mr. Martinez on the presentation and stated that he
would pass on the kind words he mentioned to City of Burbank’s City Manager’s Office. He noted
that the presentation included three pictures of Metrolink Burbank – Downtown Station’s non-
operating elevator and asked how the elevator has been out of service. He recalled that the non-
operating elevator has been mentioned in past reports, and expressed concern that it may be an
ongoing issue. Mr. Martinez explained that follow-ups are conducted on a random basis one to
two weeks after an issue is identified, and confirmed that the elevator was non-operational when
they followed up this quarter. He was not sure whether the elevator was operational before
becoming non-operational when they followed up this quarter. He added that in past quarter
station evaluations, the elevator has been found to be non-operational. Councilmember
Talamantes replied that he reported the non-operational elevator to City of Burbank staff when he
first heard about it and that he is unsure whether it was fixed. He added that he would follow up
with City of Burbank and thanked Mr. Martinez for his attention.

Councilmember Talamantes expressed concern with the amount of pigeon droppings and asked
what can be done to address the issue. Mr. Martinez clarified that the photo was included in the
presentation to demonstrate that there are pigeons present at the station, but that there are no
longer any pigeon droppings at the platform level.

An online comment was received from Ralf Quint stating: Who ever checked the Van Nuys G line
station missed that at least two of the arrival time boards are not operational for months (I
mentioned this already at the last or next to last in-person Service Council meeting). The signs
light up, but are frozen with some irrelevant arrival times...
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In response to Mr. Quint’s comments, Mr. Martinez explained that the issue at Van Nuys G Line
(Orange) Station has been seen in previous quarters and was again reported to Metro’s ITS team.
The issue has been addressed by ITS, and the date and time shown on the platform digital display
was correct when they inspected the station this quarter. He suggested that riders use the
smartphone application, Transit, to report any problems they may see. Those reports are relayed
to Metro and sent to the appropriate department. Mr. Martinez stressed the importance of
correct information on the digital displays and encouraged riders to use Transit App to notify
Metro of any issues.

5. RECEIVED Proposed Line 239 Adjustment Overview, Israel Marin, Principal Transportation
Planner, Joe Forgiarini, Senior Director, Service Performance & Analysis

Based on public feedback received, Line 239 which provides service from Sylmar/San Fernando
Metrolink Station to Encino via Zelzah Av and White Oak Av, will be realigned via Chatsworth St
and Balboa Bl to Rinaldi St instead of operating on Louise Av to Rinaldi St as originally proposed
in the NextGen Bus Plan approved in August. This route change will be implemented with the
June 2021 service changes, along with many other NextGen service changes in the San Fernando
Valley region. It will impact six existing Line 239 bus stop pairs, and provide access to a corridor
with higher density housing and significant retail.

Councilmember Weissman stated that while he is often critical of Metro service changes in the
north San Fernando Valley, he supports the Line 239 adjustment as presented by Mr. Marin and
Mr. Forgiarini. He explained that Chatsworth St is a two-way street made up of businesses on
each side, and that Louise Av is a one-way street that is strictly residential. He corrected Mr.
Marin’s statement where he described the shopping center at the end of Balboa Bl as “small”,
and advised that the shopping center is made up of a supermarket, a Target, and a Ross Dress
For Less. The shopping center serves a lot of people, and thus while the route change is small, it
will be very beneficial to the community.

A phone comment was received from Faramarz Nabavi stating: Staff did a great job analyzing the
NextGen stakeholder input on Line 239. Staff's proposal connects multifamily residences on
Chatsworth St. that currently have no service with Cal State Northridge and shops, and now
serves large retailers at Balboa Bl and San Fernando Mission Bl. Metro's analysis indicates the
adjusted segment might create a net increase of over 100 boardings. While staff's proposal differs
from what I suggested, I support the proposal and thank staff for it. I ask staff to use NextGen's
outreach funds to send postcards to multifamily residences and speak to retailers along the
segment to provide info regarding the new service, including maps, timetables and how to obtain
employee passes. I’ve also submitted these comments online. Thank you.

An online comment was received from Lorenzo Mutia stating: I'm supportive of this change to
Line 239. It makes sense to serve higher-density residential and commercial areas. If service off
Rinaldi could be done away with completely in the future, more destinations near Chatsworth St
(between Zelzah and Woodley) could be served like Petit Park, Porter MS, Tulsa ES, Granada
Gardens (affordable housing), etc. If the issue is providing direct service to Kennedy HS, then
maybe a school tripper short-line could be implemented whenever students go back to in-person
learning. Otherwise, it doesn't make much sense to keep serving such a short stretch of Rinaldi,
even if it provides direct trips to the shopping centers at Balboa/San Fernando Mission.



San Fernando Valley Service Council January 6, 2021 Meeting Minutes 7

Chair Perry concurred that the proposed route change will not require a public hearing and asked
how riders will be notified of the Line 239 route change. Mr. Forgiarini replied that a major
outreach effort would be undertaken to ensure riders are informed of all of the NextGen bus
service changes to be implemented in June 2021 in the San Fernando Valley. Those changes are
scheduled to be implemented on June 27. Metro will use multiple methods to get the word out to
riders including both online outreach and distribution of printed materials.

6. RECEIVED Regional Updates, Israel Marin, Principal Transportation Planner, Joe Forgiarini,
Senior Director, Service Performance & Analysis, Tito Corona, Community Relations Manager

Chair Perry requested that a presentation from Metro’s Recovery Task Force for the February
Service Council meeting in an effort to help the Council and the public better understand the
report and encourage feedback. Ms. Ramos replied that she would look into the request.

Councilmember Talamantes requested an update on Metro’s North Hollywood to Pasadena Bus
Rapid Transit (BRT) proposal for Burbank and asked if the project team would be responding to
City of Burbank’s City Council’s concerns expressed via letter, specifically their concerns about
bus-only lanes on Olive Av and the removal of parking spaces. He added that City of Burbank’s
City Council is also seeking answers on the proposed station on Olive Bridge and urged Metro to
create a stop in the Burbank Media District to serve as a hub for the future regional transit center.
Mr. Corona confirmed that a letter from City of Burbank staff was received by the project team.
The letter was received during the comment period and will be included and addressed as part of
the Draft Environmental Impact Report (DEIR). He added that the project team is sorting through
the multiple comments received on the DEIR, and Metro will be in contact with City of Burbank to
provide an update. Metro will also reach out to the new Burbank City Council member(s) to get
them up to speed on the project.

7. RECEIVED Public comment for items not on the agenda

An online comment was received from Ralf Quint stating: I do have a couple of complaints in
regard to operator behavior that I experienced in recent months: - quite a number of drivers seem
to misunderstand this whole "social distancing" and stop at a lot of bus stops anywhere from 2-5
feet away from the curb, making it extremely hard for people with a disability (not necessarily
requiring a walker, wheelchair, etc.) or heavy bags to board or leave a bus. And when complaining
to the driver, just getting a gesture suggesting "to jump" - likewise there is rarely an appropriate
reaction when asking to turn down the AC, especially in cold weather as right now, which would
only enhance the possible spread of COVID-19 throughout the bus.

Mr. Marin replied that if the meeting were held in-person, he would get more information from
Mr. Quint about the bus line he was referring to. As the comment seems to be more general, he
will share it with the bus divisions that provide San Fernando Valley services.

8. CHAIR and Council Member Comments

Councilmember Talamantes wished everyone a happy new year. He expressed hope the region
would overcome COVID-19 sooner rather than later so everyone can return to normal operations.
He thanked Metro staff and his fellow councilmembers.
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Chair Perry expressed hope that everyone had a happy holiday and wished everyone a happy new
year. He described the present time as extraordinary times and thanked his fellow
Councilmembers for their commitment to the Council and the riders of the San Fernando Valley
service region.

Councilmember Washburn shared that the Valley Economic Alliance (VEA) was recently
reorganized and the new president is Sonia Blake; the previous president Fred Gaines, a
Calabasas resident, left to pursue a chairman position at the Valley Economic Alliance’s Board of
Directors. VEA will hold their annual gala virtually via Zoom. He suggested that Metro engage
them, as the group has many initiatives that may be valuable to Metro, specifically Public
Transportation Services Corporation (PTSC), as well as initiatives for diversity, housing, and the
health and security of the community. Metro’s attention would help them also be aware of
Metro’s own needs. Mr. Corona replied that Metro is in contact with Ms. Blake and has a great
relationship with VEA. Ms. Blake was recently featured in Metro’s September Community
Conversations event. Metro is looking forward to partnering with them as the East San Fernando
Light Rail Transit Project moves into the construction phase. Their office is close to the project
area which will become a busy construction zone when the construction phase of the project
begins.

Councilmember Weissman wished everyone a happy new year and shared that the West Valley
Warner Center Chamber of Commerce has an ongoing webinar series to educate its members on
various things going on. He invited Metro staff to contact him or West Valley Warner Center
Chamber of Commerce if they wish to bring a staff member to attend the webinar as a guest to
discuss some of the changes in the San Fernando Valley service region and how Metro is staying
abreast of various regional projects. He noted that the webinar series receives thousands of
viewers because they are recorded. He believes the webinar series would be informational for
viewers and helpful for Metro as it could help get the word out to people who are not familiar with
Metro. He shared that he became a grandfather again as his daughter gave birth again on
December 24, 2020.

ADJOURNED at 8:16 PM


